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Cury Parish Council Meeting held on Wednesday 11 September 2019 at 7.30pm at Cury Methodist Chapel, Cury
Councillors Present

A Boaden
(Chairman) 


R Curnow
(Vice Chairman)
B Lugg

Miss P Oates



S Sugrue

Clerk – Mrs S Folds

Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand and two members of the public were also present at the meeting.

1.
Apologies

Apologies were submitted from Councillors K Lightfoot R Wright.
2.
Declarations of Interest 

None.
3.
Chairman’s Comments

The Chairman and Councillors congratulated Councillor B Lugg on the recent arrival of his baby daughter, born on Saturday.
4.
Minutes 
Following the circulation of the minutes, it was proposed by Councillor Miss P Oates, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED that the minutes of the Meeting held on Wednesday 10 July 2019 be approved as a true record and be duly signed by the Chairman.
5.
Matters arising from the above approved minutes

None.
6.
Reports

(a)
Report from Cury School

The Executive Head Teacher of Cury School, Mrs Lucy Wandless, attended the meeting to give an update following the start of the new academic year.
Mrs Wandless advised the meeting that there had been some turbulent staffing issues partly due to two class teachers going on maternity leave.  However, she felt that following a lengthy handover with an experienced teacher from Godolphin (another school with the Academy) the children had settled in very well.  There would also be a new Assistant Headteacher as the current post holder wished to return from Maternity Leave to a part time role.  This would ensure that an Assistant Headteacher was on site permanently.  Mrs Wandless stressed the importance of stability within the school.

However, there had a significant drop in pupil numbers.  Following an unsubstantiated complaint from one family at the end of the summer term, that family, along with several others, had left the school unexpectedly.  That meant that pupil numbers were down to 21.  The school would be continuing to market its availability as was looking to start and Parent and Toddler group to encourage families into the school with a view to securing school places in the future.

The Chairman stated that the school had the Parish Council’s full support.  He invited her to place adverts, noticed and news updates on the Cury Parish Notice board.  Councillor Miss P Oates would be visiting the school in the next week in her role as Church Warden.  The Chairman thanked Mrs Wandless for attending the Parish Council meeting to explain the issues facing the school and she left the meeting.

(b)
Report from Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand
Cornwall Councillor Julian Rand gave an update on his workload for the past two months, including the annual Member’s/Officer’s cricket match, which the Member’s won!
He advised the meeting of an issue at the new Thai takeaway at the Old Post Office, Cury Cross Lanes.  A large caravan owned by the neighbouring property had been parked directly in front of the Old Post Office entrance in the lay by.  It was noted that this had now been moved and a smaller trailer and van had been parked there instead.  The tenants of the Old Post Office had approached the owner of the caravan and asked for it to be moved.  Highways were reluctant to get involved, but the Chairman stated that any trailer parked on the highway (on which the lay by was) should be lit at all times.  Councillor J Rand would seek clarification from the Highways Department and the Chairman would approach the owner of both properties.
(c)
Helston and South Kerrier Community Network Panel

Councillor S Sugrue had previously circulated his notes on the Panel Meeting held on 4 September 2019.  At the meeting, he circulated notices concerning Speedwatch and the Police report.
7. 
Planning Matters

(a)
Planning Applications
(i) PA19/06249 - Mr J Slade - Nanfan Farm, Churchtown - Proposed Garages
It was felt that the garages were for the amenity of the dwellings.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor S Sugrue and RESOLVED to support the application with the comment attached that there would be no further development on this site supported by the Parish Council.  It was also suggested that the Cornish hedge between the proposal site and the adjacent lane be raised for additional screening.
(ii) PA19/06943 – Mr R Nathan – Former Post Office, Cury Cross Lanes – Change of use of retails space to gallery and internal alterations

It was agreed that it would be great to see a business open in this location.

It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor Miss P Oates and RESOLVED to support this application.
(b)
Planning Decisions

None.
(c) 
Planning Correspondence
None.
8. 
Parish Matters

(a) 
Playing Field
Mr Geoff Henwood had been requested to use the tractor and hedge trimmer to cut around the inside edge of the hedge.  He had advised that this would take place in August, so the Clerk would chase him up.
Mr Ormond had now finished the repairs to the wooden equipment in the park, although it was felt that the woodwork should be painted with a suitable preserving treatment.  The Clerk would obtain quotes.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to apply to Councillor J Rand’s Community Chest for funding towards the ongoing repairs.
(b)
Highways
New tarmac had been laid on a stretch of road at Nantithet, including the ford.

The Clerk had been contacted by the owner of Higher Penvearne who had concerns regarding the confusing signage at White Cross.  Car drivers were regularly turning around in his driveway which was causing a hazard.  The Chairman advised that the Parish Council had been asked several years ago if they were happy with the signage at White Cross, however no context had been given behind that enquiry.  It was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by the Chairman and agreed that the Parish Council asks the Highways Department to reassess the signage at White Cross.
In the absence of Councillor R Wright, the Clerk had been asked to seek approval from the Council to send a follow up email to Cornwall Council in relation to the verge cutting between the Pentreath and Colvennor.  Councillors had been sent a copy of the draft email.  The Chairman explained the history of the wide verges between Pentreath and Colvennor and stated that the landowner was responsible for the cutting of the verges, which was not Cornwall Council.  He felt that the metre width that was maintained by Cormac was acceptable and that by cutting anymore of the verge encouraged motorists to drive faster along that stretch due to increased visibility.  Councillor Miss P Oates stated that the loss of the wildlife habitat, due to the extra cutting, was unnecessary.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to tell Councillor R Wright not to send the email to Cornwall Council on behalf of the Parish Council.
Cornwall Council had undertaken a review of its Precautionary Road Salting Route, and had decided not to include the L1 bus route through Cury and onto Mullion, the Lizard and Ruan Minor.  However, Cury is on part of the secondary response route which would be salted on a reactive basis once the primary route was fully treated.  It was proposed by the Chairman, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to ask the Clerk to respond to Cornwall Council advising them that the Parish Council and the Community of Cury were disappointed to learn the outcome of the review.  The bus route was essential to the residents of our rural village, and those further down on the Lizard Peninsula.  Response vehicles would not be able to gain access to Cury following an emergency situation occurring.

(c)
Public Rights of Way 
No issues were raised.
(d) 
Public Open Spaces
The Clerk had contacted the tenant in relation to the condition of his allotment.  She had received several letters and telephone calls and had been assured that the allotment would be complexly under control by winter.  He was also no longer sharing the allotment with a friend.
(e)
Emergency Plan

No issues were raised.
(f)
Projects for Funding in the Village 

Councillor B Lugg had obtained two quotes from local granite merchants for the creation and installation of a granite stone to be placed on the village green.  It was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor Miss P Oates and RESOLVED to instruct Mr F Wearne to install a granite stone engraved with ‘Welcome to Cury, Eglos Cury’ inscribed on a polished face.
(g)
Speed Limits
A site meeting had been held with Councillor Geoff Brown, Portfolio Holder for Transport and Andy James, Highways Manager for Cormac.  It had been a very successful meeting and Councillor Geoff Brown had supported our requests for a speed limit extension from White Cross to Nantithet.  A request had now been made to the Community Network Panel for funding.  
9.
The future of the play equipment in the Jubilee Playing Field
Councillor R Wright and S Sugrue had distributed a questionnaire to every household in the Parish asking for their usage of the park, and whether Parishioners would be happy to see the park equipment removed.  The results of the questionnaire had been circulated to the Councillors and it was evident that the park was used and that the equipment should not be removed.  One member of the public in attendance at the meeting stated that he would be happy to see an increase in the precept annually to ensure that the play equipment is maintained and replaced, when necessary.
It was agreed that the precept would have to be increased at the next budget setting meeting to build a fund towards the future of the Playing Field.

Two members of the public then left the meeting.

Councillor B Lugg expressed his desire to have the empty spaces in the park filled with new equipment and for the Councillors to pull together in the same direction for the future of the park.  It was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED to hold a site meeting at the Playing Field and to create a vision for the park along with a plan on how to achieve it.  Once that had happened, a project Manager would be appointed to take the plan forward.

10.
Financial Matters 
(a) 

To receive and approve the financial report for the previous two months

It was proposed by Councillor R Curnow, seconded by Councillor B Lugg, and RESOLVED to accept the Financial Report.  The Chairman signed the Report.

(b)
To receive any LGA 1972 Section 137 Requests for grant funding 

A letter had been received from the St John Ambulance.  It was proposed by Councillor B Lugg, seconded by Councillor R Curnow and RESOLVED not to support the organisation at this time.
(c)
Other matters

None.
11.
Correspondence

It was noted that the Chapel was to stay open for the immediate future.  Therefore meetings would continue to be held in the Chapel.  The Clerk has contacted the School advising them of this turn of events and thanking them for their kind offer to use the School.
12.
Matters for the next Parish Council Meeting – Wednesday 11 September 2019
None.
The Chairman closed the meeting at 9.12pm.
Signed: ……………………………………..

Dated: ……………………..



Chairman
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